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Royal College of Nursing response to the 

Department of Health England’s 

of issues by working closely with the Government, the UK parliaments and other national 
and European political institutions, trade unions, professional bodies and voluntary 
organisations. 

 

Background 

The RCN welcomed the Freedom to Speak Up review, and noted that it was a timely and 
realistic review of how many staff feel about raising concerns, as well as having borne out 
many RCN members’ experiences. 

 

General Comments 

We are very supportive of the proposals contained in the review, and welcome the 
Government’s commitment to implementing them.  

 

Responses to specific questions 

Question 1: Do you have any comments on how best the twenty principles and 
associated actions set out in the Freedom to Speak Up report should be implemented 
in an effective, proportionate and affordable way, within local NHS healthcare 
providers? 

In considering this question, we would ask you to look at all the principles and actions 
and to take account of local circumstances and the progress that has already been 
made in areas highlighted by “Freedom to Speak Up”. 
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seeking to demonstrate their own adherence with the CQC’s standards on ‘well-led’ 

healthcare services.  

The RCN would however seek reassurance that the newly suggested role of Independent 

National Officer would remain as a truly independent role, which is simply hosted by the 

CQC, as opposed to working within or for this regulatory body. 

 

Question 9: Do you agree that there should be standardised practice set out in 
professional codes on how to raise concerns? 

 

There is already guidance on how to raise concerns in the recently updated NMC Code, and 

we suggest that this should be considered as a starting point if looking to develop 

standardised practice. We would also agree that following the implementation of the role of 

Independent National Officer and of the trust level roles of Freedom to Speak Up Guardians 

(or name equivalent), the responsibilities and processes currently set out in professional 

codes would need to be updated and re-released to outline the revised protocol on raising 

concerns (i.e. line manager - Freedom to Speak Up Guardian – Independent National 

Officer).  

The RCN would also like to reiterate the feedback received from the student seminar held 

with Sir Robert Francis, where there was a noted concern that student nurses are currently 

falling through the gaps that sit between health education institutions, the NMC and 

providers of healthcare when it comes to receipt of policy and guidelines. We would 

encourage that the NMC acknowledge that there are concern raising issues that are specific 

to students, and offer them further guidance that is specifically tailored to these next 

generation of nurses.   

 

Royal College of Nursing, June 4th 2015 

 


